
Board of Education  
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on February 1, 2017 in the council chambers at 
3 Primrose Street.  
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair    J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (absent)  R.Bienkowski  
J. Vouros       4 Staff 
R. Harriman-Stites     20 Public 
A. Clure                   1 Press 
D.Cruson 
 

Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 2 – Public Hearing on the 2017-2018 Budget 
Lynn Edwards, 3 Sand Hill Road, thanked the Board for their dedication to the students. She 
requested that they approve the Superintendent’s budget without any further reductions. Proper 
funding is needed to achieve our goals.  Prioritize education and not how low the budget can go 
to pass.   
 
Karyn Holden, 68 Berkshire Road, thanked the Board for volunteering their hours and the 
administrative staff for their concerns over the budget.  The reduction of the social worker at 
Reed and the middle school would be detrimental to the students.  Many students visit the 
health center in middle school with many regarding mental health issues.  They are still critical 
for our students.  There are no plans in place if they are not there next year.  We should not 
take this risk. 
 
Curt Symes, 36 Lake Road, is Chair of the Commission on Aging.  He thanked the Board for 
reaching out to the senior community to have a discussion with them.  We have wealth as well 
as poverty in town with many concerned about finances.     
 
Sue Vogelman, 26 Rock Ridge Road, went to school in Newtown and music at the high school 
was a big part of her education.  The concern is that people think they can run a quality school 
system with no increase in the budget.  She requested they support the budget as presented by 
the Superintendent.  She trusts our administration and educators to provide what students need.    
 
Julia Conlon, 1 Old Castle Drive, said that regarding new in-house special education programs 
she did not see any corresponding increase in staff or money to pay for these programs and 
was concerned if they were not being funded properly.  She agreed that we need the social 
worker at Reed and the middle school.  She noted that the part time psychologist position in the 
pre-school shifted to the middle school and was not sure how preschool program could function 
without having at least a part-time psychologist.       
 
Prenar Rau, 26 Palestine Road, spoke about the communication denouncing Alex Jones.  She 
feels it’s important for the town to get behind this.  We should have a voice to say this is not 
tolerated.   
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Jason Zetoff, 16 Lakeview Terrace, referred to the letter to Trump to denounce Alex Jones.  He 
read a comment Mr. Jones made to a caller.   
 
Joanna Rosen, 60 Sugar Lane, hoped to bring back mental health staff for Reed and the middle 
school.  She is a private practitioner in town and many of them have no openings after school 
because of the number of students needing to see them.  Many issues from 12/14 are among 
the highest risk students coming to Reed and the middle school.  The support we have in place 
should not be pulled.  
 
Robin Fitzgerald, 24 Old Farm Hill Road, feels that because of challenges this year the Board 
should put everything back in the budget that was presented in the beginning.  Should not cut 
the budget now because we know it will be cut later.  Send it through or add money back for 
mental health.  Make the tough decisions later.   
 
Item 3 – Budget Discussion 
Mr. Bienkowski presented the technical adjustments to the budget proposal which would bring a 
$44,848 reduction to the budget for a 1.75% increase over last year.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked for the Director of Pupil Services to be at the next meeting to 
discuss bringing program in-house and salary adjustments in doing that.  She also asked for the 
exact cost of each social worker position.   
 
Mr. Clure asked if there were any grants for these positions. 
Dr. Erardi said the Department of Education over the past three years funded multiple positions 
with less being funded this year and none next year.  The reduction of social workers was not 
based on the funder but what we believed was the perceived need.  Mrs. Petersen will share the 
rationale for the decision.  There are a number of changing parts in shifting from pre-school to 
needs based at the middle school.  Our preparation for the next meeting will be around mental 
health aspects of the budget.  There will be a chronology of the last 10 years to show what has 
taken place with staffing and that despite the decline of 1,200 students, there has been an 
increase in special education students.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites requested the document with per pupil expenditure state wide. 
Mrs. Ku asked for the cost benefit analysis for a purchasing agent to share with the town. 
Dr. Erardi suggested to not include it at this time.  We have other pressing issues that could 
supersede the need.  There also needs to be conversations with other boards. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked for the difference between the academic dean and assistant 
principal positions.   
Dr. Erardi said the assistant principal is full time and the academic dean usually part time for a 
teacher with a reduced teaching load.  The assistant principal is involved in the daily operation 
of the school including discipline and observations.  With a number of aspiring leaders in the 
middle school we were able to bring helping hands there with no cost. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites referred to the grant writer funded from the Newtown/Sandy Hook 
Foundation and asked if we should fold that into the budget. 
Dr. Erardi said it is presently funded at $25,000.  The funder needs to see a return on their 
investment.  The staff member we have is perfect for the position and he was confident that 
funding will be continued.   
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Mrs. Ku wondered about teacher evaluations and how much time was being spent by principals 
and assistant principals.  Regarding facilities she asked about the extra costs for Sandy Hook 
School such as snow removal, the extra custodian and copiers and if that was common for a 
new building.  
 
Mr. Bienkowski said that experience has shown that new schools cost more to operate and that 
Reed and Head O’Meadow fell into that category after they opened.  For Sandy Hook School 
there are new State standards that had to be followed.    
 
Mrs. Ku requested information for the next meeting regarding equipment repairs and contracted 
services as it looked like more money was being spent in one elementary school than the 
others.  Also on page 210 regarding priority one technology requests she asked for clarification 
that these are new technology, if there is equity between the schools, how much is in each and 
how we prioritize which schools get priority requests.  Mrs. Ku asked for an idea of the staff 
schedule regarding the social aspect of the school based health center at the middle school. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked to see how the center social worker fits in with those in the school. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked to hear from the middle school nurses to see how they fit in with the school 
based health center and if they are working together. 
Anne Dalton, said the nurses are in communication on a regular basis as they are located 
across the hall.  Students come to the middle school nurse first and then would be referred to 
the center.  Their social workers are very busy and slower with medically based issues.   
 
Mr. Alexander said his primary concern is having questions that can be answered tomorrow 
night.  Regarding the social workers, he understands that this has been looked at by the 
administration with a functional point of view rather than purely a monetary view.   
Mr. Vouros said regarding the mental health aspect of the budget the tragedy has a longlasting 
effects.  He would never take away services from children unless certain they were no longer 
needed.     
 
Item 4 – Communications Discussion 
Mr. Alexander referred to the letter to the incoming administration.  The Board of Selectman 
voted to send it but there may be further discussions.  We could vote to signing a specific letter 
or what the Board of Selectman want to send.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education authorize the Chair to sign 
for the Board of Education on a letter denouncing Sandy Hook hoaxers.  Mrs. Ku seconded.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites understands the sensitivity around the letter but feels we are being held by 
a bully and was in favor of the letter. 
Mrs. Ku felt the same.  It is not good to back down from a bully but we could investigate some 
type of backlash.  She heard a report that the president might be inviting this person as part of 
the press.  We should stand up to that. 
 
Mr. Vouros said the Board of Education from Newtown should be making a statement because 
it’s incredulous that people are saying that.  He would feel better if something was sent. 
Mr. Clure asked if we have to wait for their Board.  We should send something and emphasize it 
with other boards.  It happened to a school and the timing is important.   
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Mr. Alexander said the motion needs to adjust that we were doing it independently. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites agreed with Mr. Clure.  We should sign on with their letter. 
 
Mr. Cruson agrees to standing up to the bully but the way the letter is worded he feels we will 
not be the ones taking the brunt of what may happen and is concerned it will hurt the families.  
Additionally, the media will know about the letter and if there is no response from Trump it will 
feed the hoaxers and their campaign.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the letter is not meant to protect the 26 families.  It’s about the 
community as a whole.  There will be possible backlash but if we know something is right we 
have to stand up to it. 
 
Mr. Alexander agreed with Mrs. Harriman-Stites.  The wording of the letter doesn’t imply we are 
speaking about families but about the community and truth.  He is concerned about any blow 
back also and asked if anyone wanted to adjust the motion.  He is concerned that if we don’t 
say this people may feel it isn’t an important thing to say.  He suggested amending the motion to 
state the Board of Education will sign the letter now in case the Board of Selectman chooses not 
to send it.    
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Board of Education will sign the letter to the current president 
asking to denounce Sandy Hook hoaxers.  Mrs. Ku seconded. 
Dr. Erardi felt there should be a specified date you are holding to hear back from the other 
boards. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites suggested the letter be signed by February 20.  Mrs. Ku seconded. 
The final motion: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education authorize the Chair to 
sign for the Board of Education on a letter to the current President denouncing Sandy Hook 
hoaxers by February 20, 2017.  Mrs. Ku seconded.   
 
Vote: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Mr. Cruson) Motion passes.   
 
Item 5 – Public Participation 
MOTION: Mr. Clure moved that the Board of Education adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:07 p.m. 
 
                                                                         Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                                                                         ______________________________________ 
                                                                                                 Keith Alexander  
                                                                                                         Chair 
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